
CORRESPONDENCE

280       April 2017, Vol. 107, No. 4

Death by maladministration:  
An important category of patient 
mortality
To the Editor: South Africa (SA) has witnessed regular protest actions 
in recent years. These involve major political issues including quality 
education, service delivery, state capture, and other crucial matters. 
Despite their large contribution to the national burden of disease, 
including morbidity and mortality, mental health issues have received 
much less attention from the public and from the press.  And the 
fate of the most severely impacted, such as those with intellectual 
disability, appears to be of particularly little interest.

Yet the quality of life of those who are the most vulnerable and 
voiceless in society often serves as the proverbial canary in the coal 
mine. Disregard for such individuals is a marker of deep dysfunction 
in health systems. This has been tragically illustrated through 
the recent debacle at the Gauteng Department of Health, where 
administrators demanded the discharge of around 2 000 patients with 
mental illness from the Life Esidimeni facility, leading to the death of 
at least 94.[1] 

If we are to learn one lesson from the international experience of 
deinstitutionalisation over the last 50 years, it is that it should never 
be pursued as a cost-saving strategy. The funds should always follow 
the patients into the community. Well-resourced community-based 
mental health services can provide high-quality care for people living 
with mental illness, within a human rights framework. Indeed, this 
approach is strongly endorsed by the World Health Organization.[2] In 
effect, administrative decisions which override such considerations 
constitute an important category of patient morbidity and even 
mortality.

Sustainable development, so sorely needed by our country, is 
crucially dependent on functional health systems.[3]  In the case of 
HIV, death by maladministration was exemplified in the failure to roll 
out antiretrovirals, which severely impacted our economic growth. 
Analogously, deinstitutionalisation of psychiatric services without 
adequate community care has previously been proposed locally, but 
fails to provide health or save funds over the long term.[4] Not only 
is there no health without mental health,[5-8] but arguably there is no 
sustainable development without mental health; the data continuously 
indicate that it is less expensive for countries to treat mental illness than 
to ignore it.[7] 

We are heartened that health professionals (including the Society 
of Psychiatrists of SA) and civil society (including the SA Depression 
and Anxiety Support Group, and the SA Federation of Mental Health) 
joined to vigorously oppose the Gauteng Department of Health, and 
by the independence demonstrated by both the courts and the Health 
Ombud on this matter. We call for immediate action to implement 

the National Mental Health Policy Framework and Strategic Plan 
(2013 - 2020) in provinces, and for adequate community-based care 
for people living with mental illness.[8] 
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